

THE **GORDON CHANG REPORT** PRESENTED BY THE

PACIFIC RESEARCH INSTITUTE

VOLUME 1, NO. 2

North Korea: Desperate and Dangerous by Gordon G. Chang | August 2024

North Korea publicly executed about 30 middle school students for watching South Korean dramas according to a TV Chosun report. The report cited a South Korean government official.

The dramas were stored on USB drives that had been lofted across the Demilitarized Zone into the North by balloons sent by North Korean defector groups operating from the South.

"It is widely known that North Korean authorities strictly control and harshly punish residents based on the three so-called 'evil' laws, including the Reactionary Ideology and Culture Rejection Act," a South Korean Unification Ministry official said to reporters under the condition of anonymity.

The Kim family, which has ruled the Democratic People's Republic of Korea since its founding, also

prohibits wearing clothing and sporting hairstyles from the other Korea. A white dress at a wedding is banned as are drinking from wine glasses and wearing sunglasses. Words popular in South Korea may not be spoken in the North.¹

In the recent past, teens caught watching South Korean media were sent to labor camps for terms of less than five years. Now, however, they are receiving sentences of 12 years—or put before firing squads in view of neighbors.²

The brutal punishments and the draconian restrictions suggest the DPRK, as the regime calls itself, is a weak state. "The Kim dynasty is slowly and irreversibly breaking down," writes Chung Min Lee of the Washington, D.C.-based Carnegie Endowment for International Peace.³ As the situation has deteriorated internally, the regime has become more dangerous externally, not only to South Korea and the region but also to countries far away.

Why is watching a South Korean soap opera a capital offense in the North? At the end of the Second World War, the Soviet Union and the United States divided Korea along the 38th parallel into two temporary occupation zones. The United Nations was supposed to conduct national elections, but they were never held and eventually each side established its own client state. Korea, which had been unified for thirteen hundred years, was severed into two.

Both Koreas claimed to be the sole representative of the Korean people, and Kim Il Sung, the leader of the northern half, attempted to unify the country by attacking the South in June 1950. The fighting during the "Great Fatherland Liberation War," as Pyongyang calls it, lasted until an armistice was inked in July 1953. There has been no treaty formally ending the war.

The North, an armistice signatory, fights the war every day. The Kim family regime, now in its third generation, feels it must do so because it needs an enemy to justify its existence. The regime needs to justify its existence because, by most measures, the DPRK is a failing state.

The reason for failure, most fundamentally, is the totalitarianism developed by Kim Il Sung. Probably no other national leader has exercised such control over others. His overlapping security organizations were efficient, ubiquitous, and ruthless. Each person was assigned to one of fifty-one categories and given a reliability rating. Lives were carefully scripted and people continually mobilized. Kim ran concentration camps the size of Houston. The regime had, in the words of one analyst, "an astonishing capacity for coercion."⁴

Kim's strategy worked well for a couple decades as his regime outpaced the South in economic growth. Yet he could not outrun the inherent limitations of the total-control system he adopted. As had occurred in both the Soviet Union and China, early gains from forced industrialization faded. In the 1970s, the South Korean economy overtook its northern rival.

In comparison to booming South Korea, Kim's society looked decrepit and spent. He could hold the DPRK together only by keeping it apart from the rest of the world and propagating lies, distortions, and untruths of all sorts, especially about the other Korea.

Kim and successor, his son Kim Jong Il, demanded their subjects sacrifice for the Korean nation, and for the most part they accepted hardship. Today, however, Kim Il Sung's grandson, current ruler Kim Jong Un, is not as successful in keeping North Koreans obedient. For one thing, people in the North can see that their kin in the other Korea are far better off. Because they believe Kim promises of prosperity are empty, the current Kim has to resort to, among other things, killing teenagers to keep the rest of society in line.

To maintain control, Kim Jong Un beginning last December ramped up the pressure on South Korea. At the Ninth Enlarged Plenum of the Eighth

In comparison to booming South Korea, Kim's society looked decrepit and spent. Workers' Party Central Committee, he declared that "the north-south relations have been completely fixed into the relations between two states hostile to each other and the relations between two belligerent states, not the consanguineous or homogenous ones any more."⁵

Kim continued the hostile talk in January, calling the South "our principal enemy," the state "most hostile" to the DPRK.⁶ The 40-year-old supremo also promised the regime would incorporate the designation into its constitution.⁷ He said this new designation was "historic."⁸

To drive home the point, Kim ordered the closing of three agencies dedicated to inter-Korean cooperation and promised to destroy Pyongyang's massive Arch of Reunification, built by his father.⁹ At the same time, the North unleashed an artillery barrage against South Korean positions along the Northern Limit Line, the disputed de facto boundary between the two Koreas in the West Sea.¹⁰

The *Wall Street Journal* in January stated that the moves then opened "a new and perilous chapter as tensions rise between the two countries."¹¹

It certainly looked that way. "The situation on the Korean Peninsula is more dangerous than it has been at any time since early June 1950," wrote Robert Carlin and Siegfried Hecker, two noted North Korea experts, in January in an attentiongrabbing piece on the 38 North site. "That may sound overly dramatic, but we believe that, like his grandfather in 1950, Kim Jong Un has made a strategic decision to go to war." Carlin and Hecker do not believe recent "war preparation themes" in North Korean media are "typical bluster."¹²

North Korea for decades has been a master of creating the appearance of impending disaster to achieve short-term goals, so is the tension real or just more North Korean-style kabuki, or "Bullying 101," as Gordon Flake of the Perth USAsia Centre in Australia characterizes it.

There are reasons for the new tone in Pyongyang. Carlin and Hecker attribute Pyongyang's stark turn to, among other things, Kim's realization that the U.S. would never normalize relations with Pyongyang. Kim Jong Un, they told us, had put his prestige on the line in responding to overtures from President Donald Trump and suffered from the eventual breakdown in talks with Washington.

"What is crucially important is to understand how central the goal of improving relations with the United States was to all three of the Kims who led the DPRK, and thus, how the North's completely abandoning that goal has profoundly changed the strategic landscape in and around Korea," they write. So Carlin and Hecker implicitly blame Washington for the North's abandonment of hope to improve relations, something that was especially evident after the Hanoi summit between Trump and Kim in February 2019.

Not everyone agrees that Kim is going to war soon. "This is just justification for more appeasement," Greg Scarlatoiu, executive director of the Committee for Human Rights in North Korea, told me, referring to the Carlin and Hecker piece.

North Korea for decades has been a master of creating the appearance of impending disaster to achieve short-term goals. Scarlatoiu is correct—Carlin and Hecker fail to mention North Korean hostility, duplicity, and belligerence during the negotiations with the Trump administration—but there is no doubt that something is up in Pyongyang. As Thomas Schafer of the Center for Asia Pacific Strategy and a former German ambassador to North Korea wrote, "Recently, there has been an increase in this kind of violent language."¹³

Why is the regime raising tensions? As an initial matter, conditions in North Korea now are extremely poor. Despite reports of an uptick—the South's Bank of Korea estimates that the North's economy expanded 3.1% in 2023, breaking three years of contraction¹⁴—there are on-the-ground reports of general misery and starvation. "Things are really dire inside North Korea," David Maxwell of the Center for Asia Pacific Strategy told *CBS Eye on the World* in July. Maxwell, who served five tours of duty in South Korea with the U.S. Army, said Kim and his partner in governance, sister Kim Yo Jong, "are faced with tremendous internal stress right now."¹⁵

Things are so bad, Maxwell reports, that Kim Jong Un has never traveled to the northeastern part of his country. One of the indicators of instability, he notes, "is the inability of the Party to govern all of North Korea." That means, after more than a decade of Kim's rule—he succeeded his father, who died in 2011—he has not been able to extend government and Party control to all of the DPRK.¹⁶

"In absolute terms, food insecurity today is comparable to the time of the great famine of the 1990s," Scarlatoiu wrote to me in July, referring to the time when something on the order of two to three million North Koreans starved to death. "In absolute terms, not as many people are dying, as they have developed coping mechanisms that enable them to survive despite the deeply flawed policies of the Kim regime."¹⁷

"Now the suffering may not be as bad as the Arduous March of the famine of '94 to '96, but it's heading that way because of Kim Jong Un's deliberate policy decisions," Maxwell told CBS. Kim has acknowledged the increasingly grave situation. In January, he admitted that his regime was unable "to provide even basic necessities such as basic foodstuffs, groceries, and consumer goods to the local people."¹⁸

Kim's solution, echoing policies of this grandfather, is to take the country in the wrong direction. He is now in the process of centralizing the economy by grabbing authority from local officials, a prominent feature of his newly announced Regional Development 20x10 Policy.¹⁹ Kim, inspecting plans for a local fishery in the eastern coastal city of Sinpho in July, said progress can be made "only when the state provides all conditions and possibilities for the economic growth in the regional areas in a responsible manner." He said his personal guidance was necessary.²⁰

Kim can issues diktats, but, as Maxwell says, "the people know a lot more, and of course the existential threat to the regime is not only information but information about South Korea and South Korea itself as the example of what their life

Despite reports of an uptick, there are on-the-ground reports of general misery and starvation.

4

could be."²¹ Pyongyang can call the South's culture a "vicious cancer,"²² but that's not how North Koreans see it. The regime's indoctrination of the young is failing, with South Korea TV shows and music remaining extremely popular.²³

Why does the world care about what happens in the walled-off North Korea? Among other things, Kim Jong Un is selling massive quantities of artillery shells and short-range ballistic missiles to Russia for use in Ukraine, his military is working with China and Russia, and he has been launching missiles and rockets at a fast pace. He is selling weapons to Iran's proxies, especially Hamas. Kim has even made unprovoked, preemptive threats to launch nuclear weapons. Historically, desperate regimes have tried to keep themselves in power by doing desperate things, such as starting wars.

Until Kim can deliver prosperity, there will be a lot more executions in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. And if executions do not work, then maybe Carlin and Hecker will have been prescient all along: Kim Jong Un will go to war. As his father once said to his grandfather, "If we lose, I will destroy the world."²⁴

Gordon G. Chang is the author of *Nuclear Showdown: North Korea Takes On the World* and *China Is Going to War.* Follow him on X @GordonGChang.

ENDNOTES

- Seo Ji-eun, "North Korea Executes 30 Teens for Watching South Korean TV Shows: Report," *Korea JoongAng Daily* (Seoul), July 11, 2024, https://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/2024-07-11/national/northKorea/North-Korea-executes-30-teens-for-watching-South-Korean-TV-shows-Report/2088417.
- 2 "North Korea Has Executed 30 Teenagers for Watching K-Drama, Say Reports," Firstpost, July 14, 2024, https://www.firstpost.com/world/north-korea-30-teenagers-executed-south-korean-k-drama-kim-jong-un-13792995.html.
- 3 Chung Min Lee, "The Hollowing Out of Kim Jong Un's North Korea," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 29, 2024, https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2024/04/the-hollowingout-of-kim-jong-uns-north-korea.
- 4 Marcus Noland, *Korea After Kim Jong-il* (Washington, D. C.: Institute for International Economics, 2004), p. 18.
- 5 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Makes Policy Speech at 10th Session of the 14th SPA," KCNA Watch, January 16, 2024, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1705369092-194545332/respectedcomrade-kim-jong-un-makes-policy-speech-at-10th-session-of-14th-spa/.
- 6 Hyung-jin Kim, "Kim Calls South Korea a Principal Enemy as His Rhetoric Sharpens in a US Election Year," Associated Press, January 10, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/north-korea-kim-rhetoric-tensions-6806461cb93ab62d81c06d5f7922d3d0.
- 7 See Timothy W. Martin, "Kim Jong Un Has a New Enemy No. 1—and It Isn't the U.S.," Wall Street Journal, January 16, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/world/asia/kim-jong-un-has-a-new-enemy-no-1and-it-isnt-the-u-s-942eaa10.
- 8 Seth Robson and Yoo Kyong Chang, "Kim Jong Un Labels South Korea the North's 'Principal Enemy," Stars and Stripes, January 10, 2024, https://www.stripes.com/theaters/asia_pacific/2024-01-10/southnorth-korea-principal-enemy-12619397.html.
- 9 See Martin, "Kim Jong Un Has a New Enemy No. 1-and It Isn't the U.S."
- 10 See Kim, "Kim Calls South Korea a Principal Enemy as His Rhetoric Sharpens in a US Election Year."
- 11 Martin, "Kim Jong Un Has a New Enemy No. 1-and It Isn't the U.S."
- 12 Robert L. Carlin and Siegfried S. Hecker, "Is Kim Jong Un Preparing for War?" 38 North, January 11, 2024, https://www.38north.org/2024/01/is-kim-jong-un-preparing-for-war/.
- 13 Thomas Schafer, "A Fundamental Shift or More of the Same? A Rebuttal," 38 North, January 17, 2024, https://www.38north.org/2024/01/a-fundamental-shift-or-more-of-the-same-a-rebuttal/.
- 14 See Park Sang-soo, "N. Korea's Economy Snaps 3-Yr Contraction in 2023 on Advance in Manufacturing, Service Sectors: BOK Report," Yonhap News Agency, July 26, 2024, https://en.yna. co.kr/view/AEN20240726003200320. The economy, according to the Bank of Korea, contracted 0.2% in 2022, 0.1% in 2021, and 4.5% in 2020.

- 15 David Maxwell, interview by John Batchelor and Gordon Chang, *CBS Eye on the World with John Batchelor*, CBS News Radio, July 10, 2024, https://audioboom.com/posts/8539707-northkorea-kim-family-brother-and-sister-act-david-maxwell-david-maxwell-vice-president-of-t.
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 Greg Scarlatoiu, e-mail message to author, July 19, 2024.
- 18 Lee Jeong-Ho, "Kim Jong Un Acknowledges Dire State of Economy, Urges Action," Radio Free Asia, January 24, 2024, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/korea/nk-economy-warn-01242024213121.html.
- 19 See Colin Zwirko, "Kim Jong Un Reasserts Personal Oversight of Rural Economy at New Fishery Project," NK News, July 16, 2024, https://www.nknews.org/2024/07/kim-jong-un-reasserts-personaloversight-of-rural-economy-at-new-fishery-project/. For more on Kim Jong Un's recentralization of the economy, see Benjamin Katzeff Silberstein, "North Korea's Economy in Retrograde," East Asia Forum, March 6, 2024, https://eastasiaforum.org/2024/03/06/north-koreas-economy-in-retrograde/.
- 20 See Zwirko, "Kim Jong Un Reasserts Personal Oversight of Rural Economy at New Fishery Project."
- 21 Maxwell, interview by Batchelor and Chang.
- 22 Lee, "The Hollowing Out of Kim Jong Un's North Korea."
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Bradley K. Martin, *Under the Loving Care of the Fatherly Leader: North Korea and the Kim Dynasty* (New York: St. Martin's Press, Thomas Dunne Books, 2004), p. 491.